                                                                                                                                                     B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

A6 TOWNS FORUM

27th June 2013
(held at Desborough Heritage Centre)

Present: 
Councillor Jan Smith (KBC/BLTC) (Chair)

Councillor Allan Matthews (DTC/NCC) (Deputy Chair)


Councillor Mike Tebbutt (KBC/DTC) 


Councillor Derek Zanger (KBC/BLTC)

Councillor Christopher Lamb (KBC/BSPC

Councillor June Derbyshire (KBC/DTC)


Councillor Christopher Groome /BLTC/NCC)


Councillor David Watson (Rural Forum Rep)


Councillor Alan Mills (KBC/RTC)


Councillor Mark Dearing (KBC/DTC)

Councillor Reg Barby (BSPC)


Councillor David Soans (KBC/DTC)


Councillor Jim Hakewill (NCC)


Councillor Joanne Watson (DTC) 

Councillor Rosemary Sawford (DTC) 

Councillor Karl Sumpter (RTC)


Councillor Margaret Draper (RTC)


Councillor David Coe (DTC)

Also Present:
Martin Hammond (Kettering Borough Council)

Pia Bellamy (Kettering Borough Council)

Sgt Eddie McDonald (Northants Police)

Sgt Ali Quinn (Northants Police)


Belinda Humfrey (Desborough Heritage Society)


John Meads (Burton Latimer Heritage Museum)

Janice Maxey (Committee Administrator - KBC)

13.A6TF.01
ELECTION OF CHAIR


It was proposed by Councillor Zanger and seconded by Councillor Lamb, and accordingly was

RESOLVED 
that Councillor Jan Smith was duly elected as Chair of the A6 Towns Forum for the municipal year 2014/14.
13.A6TF.02
APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR


It was proposed by Councillor Tebbutt and seconded by Councillor Soans, and accordingly was

RESOLVED 
that Councillor Alan Matthews be appointed Deputy Chair of the A6 Towns Forum for the municipal year 2013/14.

13.A6TF.03
APPOINTMENT OF REPRESENTATIVES ON RURAL AND KETTERING TOWN FORUMS

RESOLVED 
that Councillor Alan Matthews be appointed Representative on the Rural Forum and Councillor Mike Tebbutt be appointed Representative on the Kettering Town Forum for the municipal year 2013/14.

13.A6TF.04
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Russell Roberts, Ian Jelley, Ruth Groome and Steve Lilley, NCC Highways.
13.A6TF.05
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on the 6th February 2013 be approved as a correct record.
13.A6TF.06
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

None.
13.A6TF.07
MEMBERS OF PUBLIC PRESENT WHO REQUEST RIGHT TO SPEAK

None.
13.A6TF.08
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
13.A6TF.09
POLICE STATISTICS AND COMMUNITY SAFETY

Sergeant Eddie McDonald from Northants Police attended the meeting and presented the police statistics.  He reported the following:-

Desborough

· An increase in burglaries to dwellings – vehicles were being stolen overnight by the car keys being taken from the dwellings.  
· An increase in Burglaries Other – mainly due to a number of thefts from sheds and garages etc.  Most burglaries due to town’s close location to the A14.
   Rothwell

· No significant findings to report.
  Barton Seagrave

· Increase in thefts of motor vehicles, mainly due to owners not locking car doors. 
  Burton Latimer

· Crime figures were down which was good news. 
In terms of Anti Social Behaviour, the biggest problem across    the towns had been the increase in rowdy or inconsiderate behaviour.  However, the overall Anti Social Behaviour figures were down.  It had been considered that the presence of PSCO’s on the streets undertaking old fashioned style policing together with the use of the ASB Tasking Car had nipped many potential incidents in the bud.  The PCSOs also now had the power to issue parking tickets which was good news. 
Members of the forum raised the following issues:-
· Progress with the investigation into the Desborough Football Club burglary.  

· Crime Prevention.
· Desborough – an increase in licensing hours for some establishments may affect night-time economy.
· Car registration number plate recognition sites in the area.
Sgt McDonald made the following comments in response:-

· As far as he was aware, enquiries were continuing into the Desborough Football Club burglary but no arrests had yet been made.
· The Crime prevention team would go out if they were asked by their partner agencies in particular where requests had been made from the more vulnerable sections of society i.e. the elderly.
· The Desborough request would be noted.

· There were some number plate recognition sites in the County, mainly centred on the A6 and north of Corby.

   Members queried the changes to police staffing levels that had recently been applied. Sgt McDonald advised that the number of police officers had been reduced from 7 to three.  The number of PCSOs had remained the same at nine.  The structure would be for three PCSOs to report to one police officer.  One police officer would cover Desborough and Welland (Ian Cotterall), one for Burton Latimer and Barton Seagrave (Simon Johnson) and one for Rothwell Slade (Kyle McGregor) and the police officers would report to Sgt McDonald.  Whilst the number of officers had reduced, the practice of extracting rural beat officers into Kettering would also cease, so that, overall, the number of hours of police cover that the A6 Towns received would not reduce. 

    Members of the forum from Rothwell Town Council confirmed the Town Council had made representations to Northamptonshire Police about the concerns it had over the proposed police staffing levels but thanked the police for their very effective coverage of the recently held Rowell Fair and Proclamation in the town.

The Chair of the Forum thanked Sgt McDonald for his report and attendance.

13.A6TF.10
STREET LIGHTING


Unfortunately, late apologies had been received from Steve Lilley, Highways, Transport & Infrastructure who was due to talk about street lighting.  It was hoped that he would be able to attend a future meeting.  

13.A6TF.11  
RECRUITMENT OF POLICE SPECIALS AND CADETS

Sgt Ali Quinn from the Northants Police attended the meeting and reported that over the next four years the Force would be looking to recruit 1000 Police Support Volunteers (PSVs) to assist the Force deliver its strategic objectives.  The PSVs would be asked to complete up to 5 hours per week where possible.  In addition, the Force would be increasing the Special Constabulary from 300 to 500 and increasing Cadets from 60 –to 240, again this would be over 4 years.

He added that the recruitment of PSVs was part of the Force’s “More for Less” policy and it was proposed to recruit members of the public to help the Northants Police in any guise or form.  Volunteers could end up working in any of the Police departments i.e. media, marketing, forensic.  Full recruitment details could be found on the Northants Police website.  

Members of the forum made the following comments:-

· 1,000 PSVs  sounded a large number.  Could it be assured that they were not replacing paid employees particularly in view of the reduction of police officers in the area (from seven to three)?
· What opportunities were there for volunteers to move forward into the regular police force?
· How did PSCOs fit into these plans?
· What powers would the PSVs and Special Constables have?
· What geographical areas would the 1,220 extra officers be covering?

· What happens if not that many people applied?


Ali Quinn gave the following answers in response:-
· There was absolutely no intention for the volunteers to replace paid employees which would be contrary to employment law.  

· Volunteers would be given full suitable training and risk assessments.

· Admittedly, 1,000 was a large number to manage but structures were in place to make sure they would be managed effectively.  

· Volunteers who wished to move into the regular force would have to apply in the normal way when opportunities arose.

· The number of special constables would be doubled and they would be warranted, whereas PSCOs were not.

· The coverage of areas would be flexible but it was hoped that rural areas would benefit.

· Special Constables would be expected to work 16 hours a week.  

Sgt Quinn added that he could not answer specific questions concerning PSCOs and officer staffing levels due those issues being outside of his remit but he advised members to write to Adam Simmonds, the new Police and Crime Commissioner, direct if they had specific questions relating to those issues.  He also advised that he could be contacted on ali.quinn@northants.pnn.police.uk if anyone had any further questions or comments.
The Chair thanked Sgt Quinn for his attendance and presentation.

13.A6TF.12
HERITAGE CENTRES

John Meads, of Burton Latimer Heritage Museum attended the forum and gave a presentation on the Burton Latimer Heritage Centre.  

As background, he explained that the museum had been formed in 2000 when the Burton Latimer Town Council gave them a room which had been surplus to requirements.  Later on they had been given three rooms and a new carpet and they were very appreciative of the Town Council for the accommodation as security of tenure was very important.  The exhibitions were changed twice a year and they generally asked people for loans of exhibits.  The museum was run by 12 or so volunteers and they were always looking for donations and help.  

Belinda Humfrey, of the Desborough Heritage Centre, reported that the Desborough Heritage Centre was totally self supporting and they raised money also from coffee mornings and the sale of a monthly scrapbook.  John said that those suggestions were very useful and would be considered but unfortunately at the moment they did not have the facilities or space available to offer coffee mornings.
The question was asked as to why this item was on the agenda and Martin Hammond confirmed that it had been put on the agenda because there had been a recognition that Heritage Centres could learn from each other and the exchange of information would be useful.  He added that the Borough Council would do what it could to support Heritage Centre wherever possible.
13.A6TF.13
URBAN SPACES, FACILITIES, PLAY EQUIPMENT
Pia Bellamy of Community Services attended the meeting and gave a presentation in respect of Outdoor Play Facilities for Children, the purpose of which was to provide an overview of play equipment, facilities and urban spaces in Burton Latimer, Barton Seagrave, Desborough and Rothwell.
The Forum was informed that Kettering Borough Council maintained 40 free to use outdoor children’s play areas within the Borough.  These were a mixture of Local Areas for Plan (LAPs), Local Equipped Areas for Plan (LEAPs) and Neighbourhood Equipped Areas for Play (NEAPs).  Of these areas six were owned by Parish Councils and these were Ashley, Great Cransley, Loddington, Rushton, Geddington and Thorpe Malsor.  KBC recognised the immense importance of play in the development of children and young people and the Council’s play policy was informed by Play England’s guidance and was aimed at promoting challenging play which was vital for both confidence building and tackling many life style health related issues.

Members were informed of the external funding successes and the expansion of outdoor gyms within Kettering.  The sites and facilities in all of the A6 towns were then outlined.

Members of the forum raised the following issues:-

· That, despite the Olympic legacy, the new Desborough Leisure Centre had no cricket pitches, squash courts or club house.  It also had only one football pitch with no dressing room facilities.  In response it was confirmed that the Dunkirk Avenue Recreation Ground play area had been successfully chosen as a Queen Elizabeth II site and consideration had been given to the creation of a Multi Use Ball Court.  The vision would also include changing accommodation. Negotiations with the developer at the Grange had prioritised the provision of an extension to the leisure centre as part of the planning consent sought for development there. 
· In respect of outdoor gyms, the question was asked as to how these were designated in view of the fact that Kettering already had two with a third identified and there were currently none in the smaller towns.  Officers explained that the three installed or planned sites had been opportunity led and had depended on external funding being available and local fund raising.    Depending jupon the success of the initial three schemes more would be rolled out across the Borough.  It was pointed out that they were not just for children.  Identification of such facilities within a Neighbourhood plan could help speed up their delivery. 
· Some members felt that the skate boarding facilities at the new Desborough Skateboarding at Desborough leisure centre were inadequate compared to that on the Ise in Kettering. Officers agreed to explore the possibility of provision within the Desborough Green Space for a BMX track and related teenage facilities. 
· Concern was expressed about the difficulty of ensuring developers provided play facilities within their development expeditiously enough, and often a delay in provision meant that new residents then opposed a play area when it came forward 


The Chair thanked Pia for her attendance and report.

13.A6TF.14
NEWSROUND


Desborough

· Desborough Carnival – Saturday 30 June 2013

· 1940’s  day – 21st September 2013


Rothwell

· Rock and Roll event at Rowell Charter pub on 19th, 20th and 21st July to raise money for various charities, school patrol etc.

13.A6TF.15
TOWN/RURAL FORUM FEEDBACK

None
14.A6TF.16
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS

Previously agreed items:-

· New Street lighting in A6 Towns for schools and CCTV

· Keep Healthy

· Age Concern

· Community Infrastructure Levy (September)
New item:-

· New Recycling Scheme - progress

13.A6TF.17
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

None.
14.A6TF.18
  DATE OF NEXT MEETING


The next meeting was scheduled to take place on Wednesday, 18th September, 2013 at Kettering Borough Council.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.00 pm)
Signed …………………………………………….

Chair

jcm
A6 Towns Forum No. 

(27.6.13)

